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Summary of the Connecticut State Board of Education (CSBE) Meeting
January, 3, 2018
Attending: Allan Taylor (Chair), Estela Lopez (Vice Chair), Erin Benham  ,Erik Clemons,  William Davenport, Donald Harris, Terry Jones, Maria Mojica, Saomai Nguyen (student member), Diana Roberge-Wentzell (Commissioner), Jaweria Shah, (student member) Malia Sieve, Robert Trefry (Ex-Officio), Joseph Vrabely
Absent:  Stephen Wright, Mark Ojakian (Ex-Officio)
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
Carl Gross, Director of Pupil Personnel, ConnCASE, informed the Board regarding the impacts of PA 17-3, section 2, requiring structured reading intervention professional development for currently certified special Education personnel.  He stated that the mandate over reaches in that pre-service education also requires substantial course work in structured reading intervention and that PD time could be more effectively utilized in areas that address other, equally important needs of special education students, especially in language development domains.
Michael Brosnan, New Teacher Coordinator for Bridgeport, addressed the Board regarding the shift of TEAM mentor financing from the State to individual towns and cities. By statute, the districts must provide mentors to all new faculty and this requires an additional $91,000 for Bridgeport to fulfill a, now, unfunded mandate. Further, the TEAM dashboard is no longer maintained by the CSDE, resulting in an additional $27, 000 for dashboard fees to maintain appropriate auditing records.  Lastly, the dissolution of state support impacts urban budgets more heavily since the most significant teacher turnover occurs in poor districts. 
Marissa Holm, Attorney for the Center for Children’s Advocacy, endorsed the adoption of Standards for Alternative Educational Opportunities for Students Who Have Been Expelled. She noted that the move strengthens opportunities through the requirement of timelines, the inclusion of parents and students in the process, and the clarification of standards for home bound tutoring that are consistent with Common Core accountability.  She urged further progress in providing alternatives such as restorative justice and data mining related to youth of color.  
Lynn Cochran, Attorney for Greater Hartford Legal Aid, endorsed the adoption of Standards for Alternative Educational Opportunities for Students Who Have Been Expelled, stating that it will help insure more equitable treatment of all students, develop parent understanding, provide accountability, and increase the chances for the success of expelled students. 
Katie O’Callaghan, Chair of Education/Psychology Department at Western CT State University, urged the Board to approve the Accreditation of WCSU for certifying graduates at the Bachelor’s level in the English Language Arts (7-12), History/Social Studies (7-12), Science (7-12), and Remedial Reading/Language Arts(1-12), Reading/Language Arts Consultant (PK-12) at the Graduate Level.  She described the partnership of WCSU with the Danbury School System in creating opportunities for their candidates to work with Second Language Learners and urban students. 
Fran Rabinowitz, Executive Director, of CAPSS, recommended that the Board accept the Standards for Alternative Educational Opportunities for Students Who Have Been Expelled, citing the need for expulsion to be the action of last resort while remaining cognizant of the safety and protection of all students.  She also advocated for supporting early behavioral intervention in order to mitigate the need for expulsion.  
Liz Misiewicz, 7th grade teacher in Ridgefield, and current TEAM mentor, described the positive impact of TEAM on her early career and urged the Board to restore the necessary funding.  
Gianna Gleason, Director of Community and Public Affairs for Teach for America, addressed the Board regarding the need for more pathways to certification. She cited the inability of an economics major to pursue alternate certification as a mathematics teacher since the undergraduate degree is not considered legitimate content in the certification in mathematics.  
Tom Stringfellow, Manchester resident and activist, presented the Board with materials related to the upcoming Martin Luther King holiday and the need for the cultural education of white teachers in black schools.
ITEMS REQUIRING ACTION
The Components of Social, Emotional and Intellectual Habits: Kindergarten through Grade 3. Melissa Hickey, Director of Reading/Literacy, and JoAnne White, Educational Consultant, presented the Board with the final draft of the State’s position statement on the topic.  The statement includes Connecticut’s definition of social, emotional and intellectual habits, with an emphasis on integrating learning goals into academic content areas that are relevant to social, emotional and intellectual habits.  The second section provides guidelines for various stakeholders, including institutes of higher education.  A recommendation to extend the document to Grade 5 was included. The position statement was adopted. 
Adoption of 2018 Legislative Proposals. The Board adopted four proposals for submission to the Education Committee of the General Assembly. Proposals include an Amendment to PA17-3 deleting the requirement for “supervised practicum hours” in structured reading intervention for special education teachers, and limiting the requirement to new, pre-service teachers.  Also, elementary certification will return to a K-6 endorsement from the current Grade 1-6 endorsement. Also, the Board is requesting elimination of the state residency requirement as the basis of eligibility for renewal of a non-renewable temporary certification.  And finally, there is a proposal to add language to elementary/early childhood certification that will allow for an equivalent to the required 3 semester hours in US History and the 6 semester hours in Comprehensive Reading Instruction that are covered by Praxis Tests.  (Highlights, Mine)
The Standards for Alternative Educational Opportunities for Students Who Have Been Expelled. The law requires that an alternative educational opportunity be offered to any student under 16 years old and to any student between 16-18 who has been expelled for the first time and wishes to continue his/her education and complies with conditions established by the LEA. An individualized learning plan (ILP) must be developed and the program may be with the current LEA or through another operator.  The standards require (1) a whole student approach, (2) a full-time comprehensive experience, (3) high expectations consistent with CT state standards, and (4) research/evidence based practices.  Once an expulsion occurs, the LEA personnel must meet with the student’s parents/guardian, consult with relevant school personnel, explore all alternative educational opportunities, and inform the parent and student of the right to apply for early readmission.  If the student has been identified as a special education student, the programming and placement should be determined by the PPT.  Finally, progress monitoring must occur at least once per marking period and a readmission plan must be determined for all students. 
ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 
Update on Implementation of Goal 2, State Board of Education Comprehensive Plan. Melissa Hickey, Reading/Literacy Coordinator, JoAnne White, Educational Consultant, and Jennifer Mihalek, Math Coordinator, presented the steps that the CSDE has implemented to meet Goal 2–Making sure all students learn what they need to know to succeed in College, Career, and Life. The team identified the following powerful strategies to support schools in meeting that goal. The CSDE will provide specialized professional learning and supports to ensure K-3 students in CT Opportunity Districts receive high-quality, research-based reading instruction and will define success through student reading assessment data.  Secondly, evidence based practices for mathematics instruction will be identified in order to support high quality math curriculum and instruction at the district and school level.  Teachers responsible for mathematics instruction will have a deep understanding of mathematical content and pedagogical strategies to meet the need of all students.  Activities for each strategy are available on the website in the CSBE agenda materials for January 3, 2018.  

Update on Achievement First Bridgeport Academy, Amistad Academy, and Elm City College Preparatory School.  Desi Nesmith, Chief Talent Officer, and Dacia Toll, superintendent for Achievement First Charter Schools, presented the Board with an update on the Charter Schools efforts to meet the criteria for staff certification compliance and the adoption of restorative justice models to reduce suspensions and expulsions.  At the time of the charters’ renewals, audits showed that 40% of the staff at Bridgeport Academy, 28% at Amistad Academy, and 51% at Elm city Preparatory, were out of compliance with certification law.  Currently, certification compliance has reached acceptable levels at all schools and suspensions and expulsions have decreased significantly.
REPORT OF THE CHAIR
No report.
REPORT OF THE COMMISSIONER 
Commissioner R. Wentzell reported on her legislative, internal, and external CSDE activities. She provided a list of Connecticut students who have been nominated for the U.S. Presidential Scholars Program.  These students demonstrated high academic achievement in the face of extreme adversity.  Students nominated are: Joshua Arizmendi, Bridgeport; George Bloom, Stratford; Luke Brennan, Rocky Hill; Charles Crain, Portland; Sean Flatly, East Hampton, Rhea Grant, Milford; Carla Hernandez, New Britain, Rachel Iverson, Ellington; Jessica Komacki, Naugatuck; Hayley Larson, Monroe; Marlon Jean Louis, Vernon; Masssyl Mallem, Region 01; Cole Marcuccio, Canton; Michal Nino, Wilton; Matthew Phillips, Ellington, Montserrat Sanchez-Guzman, Simsbury; Navreeta Singh, Farmington; Emily Weed, East Windsor; Addison Wysota, Weston; Nora Zaim-Sassi, Wallingford. 
CONSENT AGENDA

The agenda was adopted. (1) Approval was granted to Western CT State University for the following Graduate programs: English Language Arts, History/Social Studies, Science and a New Educator Preparation Program in Remedial Reading/language Arts, and Reading/Language Arts Consultant.  (2) Mid Term Budget Technical Adjustments and Reduction Options were also approved. (3) Proposals for the next session of the General Assembly include an Amendment to PA17-3 deleting the requirement for “supervised practicum hours” in structured reading intervention for special education teachers, and limiting the requirement to new, pre-service teachers.  Also, elementary certification will return to a K-6 endorsement from the current Grade 1-6 endorsement. Also, the Board is requesting elimination of the state residency requirement as the basis of eligibility for renewal of a non-renewable temporary certification.  And finally, there is a proposal to add language to the elementary/early childhood certificates that will allow for an equivalent to the required 3 semester hours in US History and the 6 semester hours in Comprehensive Reading Instruction that are covered by Praxis Tests.  
FINANCIAL REPORT

Kathy Demsey, Chief Financial Officer, informed the Board that further reductions requested by the Governor would result in the Board’s failure to meet criteria for obtaining and maintaining Federal Grants and that the ability to meet the needs of the Local Education Agencies, including those in the Governor’s Opportunity Districts, would be severely hampered. The Board directed her to maintain the current budget without reductions. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ann Marie Mulready

